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Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind (BESB)

Deafblind Advisory Committee (DBAC)
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April 27, 2021
Voting Members Present
Elise Arseneau, Oak Hill; Tara Brown-Ogilvie, Helen Keller National Center (HKNC); Barbara Cloonan, Parent/Guardian Representative; Lisa Flaherty-Vaughn, Deafblind Association of CT; Erich Krengel, Capitol Region Mental Health Clinic (DMHAS); Kathy Morgan, Conservator; Wayne Seidel, Department of Developmental Services (DDS); Jesse Stanley, American School for the Deaf (ASD); Al Sylvestre, Advisory Board for Persons who are Blind or Visually Impaired; Hana Tyler, Consumer Representative
Non-Voting Members Present 
Heidi Henaire, ADS-Bureau of Rehabilitation Services (BRS); Mary Johns, ADS-BESB Children’s Services; Krystal Kelly, ADS-BESB Vocational Rehabilitation; Christopher Lassen, ADS-BESB Adult Services; Brian Sigman, ADS-BESB Director 
Voting Members Absent

Tracy Luiselli, New England Consortium on Deafblindness (NEC); Sandra Miles, Department of Developmental Services, DDS - Southbury Training School; Emily Morgante, Parent/Guardian Representative
Non-voting Members absent

Others Present

Alvin Chege, ADS-BRS; Sue Pederson, Communication Advocacy Network (CAN); Marjorie Santos, ADS-BESB Adult Services; Lisa Tanguay, ADS-BESB; Alan Gunzburg 
Introductions
Chairwoman Tyler called the meeting to order at 10:09 a.m. On behalf of the Chair, Mr. Sigman took a roll call to establish who was present at the virtual meeting. 
Approval of Minutes from January 26, 2021
MOTION:  Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn made a motion to adopt the January 26, 2021 minutes, seconded by Mr. Krengel. Motion carried unanimously.   
Old Business    
Update on Deafblind Technology Program  
Mr. Lassen provided an update on the Access through Technology grant.  There was $123,603 allocated for this current fiscal year.  Within the second quarter, services were provided to three consumers.  Eight devices were purchased, and two devices were upgraded.  The total spent in the second quarter was $16,829. Services continue to be provided virtually. There are nine consumers with pending applications for services.
New Business

FY 2021 Expenditures to Date

Mr. Sigman reported that Oak Hill has a contract of $44,897 to serve 32 clients.  To date, they have not expended any of this community inclusion funding. Communication Advocacy Network has a contract of $141,353, of which they have so far expended $40,963 on 16 of the 24 clients.  UCP has expended $5,325 in services to their one contracted client out of the $9,999 contract.  For the $9,987 contract serving client AJ, nothing has been expended so far.  For the JS contract serving one client, $1,227 of the $2,536 contract has expended. JR was allotted $9,999 for one client and has expended $7,562.  The total expended on contracts for the current fiscal year is $55,077.  Other expenditures for this fiscal year include interpreter services at $8,240, $2,017 on rehabilitation technology services, $10,080 on braille instruction, and $4,697 on adaptive devices.  All expenses combined, including invoices from the end of the prior fiscal year that were paid in the current fiscal totaled $85,092 out of an allotment of $265,738.  There is a substantial amount of funding remaining for the current fiscal year that is unlikely to be expended by the close of the fiscal year.  The ongoing pandemic continues to curtail the provision of community inclusion services across the contracts. Funds that are unspent at the end of the fiscal year revert back to the General Fund.  There is no carryover provision for this funding.  
Ms. Arseneau stated that Oak Hill is not going to have summer camp in the traditional overnight manner this summer, but there will be activities that people can participate in.  They hope to reopen to full summer camp for 2022. Mr. Sigman stated that the Oak Hill contract has funding available for camp registration costs.  
Service Provider Funding Recommendations FY 2022

Mr. Lassen reported on the client service plan review workgroup’s recommendations for FY 2022. Members of the workgroup were Mr. Sylvestre, Ms. Morgan, Ms. Santos, and Mr. Lassen.  The recommendations for community inclusion funding put forth by the workgroup are as follows:  Oak Hill- $38,354; Communication Advocacy Network (CAN) - $141,353; United Cerebral Palsy of Eastern Connecticut (UCP) - $9,999; AJ - $9,987; JS - $5,209: JR  - $9,999;  DH -$9,990.  These recommendations for community inclusion services total $224,891. The workgroup further recommended funding for braille instruction services at $15,000.  Mr. Lassen noted that there are other services that have been funded from the community inclusion allotment in the past that were not included in this funding proposal. These services include interpreter costs, adaptive technology devices, and rehabilitation technology services.  Other funds, such as bequest funding, would have to be utilized for these additional services, since all of the anticipated appropriated funding for FY 2022 would be allocated for these community inclusion contracts and braille instruction. 
MOTION:  Ms. Morgan made the motion to approve the workgroup’s recommendations as proposed and to apply these funding levels to FY 2022 and FY 2023. Mr. Sylvestre seconded the motion.  Motion carried with 7 members voting in favor and one abstention.  

COVID-19 Updates In Person Protocols – Review and Discuss Updates
MOTION: Due to the time constraints on the meeting, Mr. Sylvestre motioned, seconded by Ms. Morgan, to table the agenda item for COVID-19 Updates In-Person Protocols – Review and Discuss Updates.  Motion carried unanimously.
Budget Update
Mr. Sigman reported that the Bureau has been working with the Croteau family regarding their existing bequest which is approximately $4,700.  This funding may be used for interpreter services in limited situations. The family has offered to expand the allowable uses of this funding so that it could cover the cost of interpreter services in many more situations.  One of BESB’s former employees, Ms. Julie McLean, who passed away last year, left a sizeable amount of money to the agency to be used exclusively for the Adult Services program.    
Legislative Update
Mr. Sigman reported that efforts are under way in Congress to reauthorize the Workforce Investment and Opportunities Act in this session. From what has been reported, the reauthorization would be focusing on minor revisions only. Mr. Sigman also noted that in the Connecticut legislature, House Bill 6637 addresses a mental health bill of rights for individuals who are deaf, deafblind and hard of hearing. The bill can be viewed at www.cga.ct.gov by using the “Quick Bill Search” tab.   

Director’s Report

Mr. Sigman reported that the agency has submitted a request to Rehabilitation Services Administration (RSA) in order to receive approximately $317,000 to provide financial relief to the vending facility managers to offset the losses that they incurred in calendar year 2020.  Most of the vending facility locations have been closed since the onset of the pandemic. The agency has begun the next two-year strategic plan. 

Announcements
Mr. Chege announced that several vaccine sites will soon be available with interpreters and that no appointments will be needed.  The dates and sites will be made public soon.  He asked for assistance in getting this message out to the deafblind community. He can be reached at 860-899-1551 or at Alvin.chege@ct.gov if anyone has any questions.
Report from the Chair

Chairperson Tyler stressed the importance of any individual who receives the vaccine to be sure they are asked the proper health questions to help avoid any interactions with their current health conditions.

MOTION:   Mr. Sylvestre motioned to adjourn the meeting at 12:30 p.m., Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn seconded.  Motion carried. 

NEXT MEETING DATE:  July 27, 2021
